HARTSHORNE PARISH COUNCIL

South Derbyshire District in the County of Derby

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

Thursday 27 April 2010
HELD AT THE DETHICK HALL, MANCHESTER LANE, HARTSHORNE

PRESENT Mr R Bell (Chairman) and 20 members of the public

Also Present R Smith Clerk to the Parish Council 
	01/10/PM
	Apologies.

Mrs Mawby, Mrs S Smith, Parish Councillors  D Jenkinson, Mrs S Roberts and P Murray, 


	02/10/PM
	MINUTES
Para 04/09/PM item 2 amend to ‘served’

Para. 05/09/PM amend to ‘to’
Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 23 April 2009 were amended then accepted as a true record and signed by the Chairman. 

	03/10/PM
	MATTERS ARISING

None


	04/10/PM
	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
At the last Annual General Meeting of the Parish Council Mrs Pam Worthington, who had chaired the Parish Council for 14 years, stepped down from that role. Mrs Worthington has been a councillor for many years and is now probably the longest continuously serving member. The Council acknowledges and appreciates the service given to the Parish by Mrs Worthington.

Mr John Bridgland was co-opted on to the Council following the death of Derek Adams early last year. However John will shortly be leaving the Parish and a vacancy has been advertised.

The Parish Council has met monthly throughout the year at various venues, Goseley Community Centre, Kendrick’s Close and Eureka School. Each meeting of the Council has been preceded by a public participation session giving members of the public the opportunity to bring issues to the Council. Various matters have been highlighted and included, drains, footpaths, planning applications and anti-social behaviour.

At its meetings the Council has a standing agenda and this report will be based on the main headings from the agenda.

POLICE MATTERS

The Council made the police aware of its concern in relation to the apparent lack of cover when the allocated beat officer is absent or indeed is moved on, as frequently happens. However, the Council acknowledges the excellent service provided by the local Police Community Support Officer.

Crime figures have not been supplied to the Council and therefore the Council has relied mainly on reports from councillors or members of the public. Anti-social behaviour continued to cause the most concern.

HIGHWAYS, PAVEMENTS, PUBLIC FOOTPATHS

In common with other areas of South Derbyshire the roads in the Parish have suffered from the severe winter weather, repairs are awaited.

The change to the Rodney Junction was vigorously opposed by the Parish Council as soon as it became aware of the work. Protestations from all quarters were ignored by the Highways Department at Derbyshire County Council. The Parish Council is appalled by the attitude of the highways officers, the absence of consultation and the failure of anyone to supply a valid reason for spending £40,000 of taxpayers’ money.

The Parish Council would like to thank our volunteer footpath walkers who regularly walk, and report on, the miles of public footpaths in the countryside, Jim Gosden, Richard Shadrack, Alan Sherratt and Denis Tagg.

The Parish streets are kept litter free due to the efforts of our Lengthsman, Gordon Watts and Mr John Manifold who voluntarily undertakes litter picking in the Lower Midway area.

PARISH WEBSITE AND NEWSLETTER

One issue of the Parish Newsletter has been produced during the last 12 months with nearly 1600 copies being distributed. 

Wide-ranging information on the Parish is available on the Parish website www.hartshorne.org.uk which is sponsored by the Parish Council. Thanks are due to Neil Jenkinson for volunteering to manage and update the site as the webmaster.

RECREATION GROUNDS AND ALLOTMENTS

There are three recreation grounds within the Parish. The Council owns Main Street recreation ground and rents the Mount Road and Salisbury Drive grounds. The Parish Council has part-funded the multi use games areas which have been installed at Lower Midway and Goseley. Five-a-side football goals are to be installed at Goseley.

The football ground and changing rooms at Goseley are now used by a junior team, Woodville Rangers.

Vandalism at the recreation grounds has, in the past, cost the Parish Council thousands of pounds. The Council can report that expenditure due to vandalism has reduced considerably over the previous 12 months.

Expenditure has been incurred however with new seats being installed at Goseley and extensive tree work at Lower Midway.

All Parish allotments are taken and there is a short waiting list.

PLANNING MATTERS

There have been several significant planning applications and developments within the Parish within the previous year. 

The Chesterfield and the Dominoes public houses have been demolished and the Chesterfield site is scheduled for housing development.

The application for the erection of a shop and six holiday chalets on Repton Road caused some concerns and was given conditional support by the Parish Council

The Methodist Church has been sold and its conversion to a family home has been approved by the District Council.

An application for the siting of four caravans at the top of Gravel Pit hill was rejected by the planning authority and is now subject to appeal. A further application for three additional caravans to extend the existing travellers site at Gravel Pit hill is pending. The Parish Council will continue to vigorously oppose any such inappropriate development in the countryside.

FINANCE

The Parish Council’s finances have been affected by the fall in interest rates during the past two years. Income comes from the parish precept from local taxpayers and grants from the District Council with any deficit being made up from the Council’s balances.

In addition to paying wages, refurbishment, repair and maintenance costs the Council has provided grants to the Church for improving the churchyard and to the newly formed scout group based at Goseley Community Centre.

A detailed financial report has been prepared by the Parish Clerk.


	05/10/PM
	PARISH COUNCIL FINANCIAL REPORT BY THE PARISH CLERK
1. It gives me pleasure to present last year’s accounts; you will see that at present they have not been audited.

2. Looking at Receipts you will notice the large drop in interest received from our investment account, due mainly to the recession. This was offset slightly by increased income from SDDC in the form of Concurrent functions. The increase was mainly because of the expenditure incurred by the PC in 2007/8.

3. Payments have remained pretty constant at about £21000.00. The PC did invest in 2 benches at Goseley and extensive pruning at Salisbury Drive. I can report that repairs to all recreations grounds due to vandalism were significantly lower than in the previous year.

4. As you may be aware the PC has a large sum invested with the District Council and during this financial year we paid for the MUGA’s £51000.00 (our 1/3 share) and the traffic calming scheme along part of Manchester Lane’ £300.00.

5. From the cumulative fund you will see that we have carried forward £15148.00 this will be used over the next few years to make up for the lost of Interest due to the very low interest rates on offer currently, hopefully these will improve in the forthcoming years.  The alternative is to put up the Parish Precept which the Parish Council is very reluctant to do.

That is all have to say but if anyone has and questions I will try and answer them.
1. A resident asked what was included in General Administration. Clerk explained that included were such items as insurance, subscriptions to DALC, general offices expenses and the Clerks salary.

2. C Dobson asked about the increase under Lengthsman. The Clerk said that traditional it was always shown under Concurrent functions but he had now shown it separately.

3. R Shadrack asked what the unpresented cheque was. The Clerk said it was in respect of the Royal British Legion.


	06/10/PM
	TO RECEIVE REPORTS FROM ORGANISTIONS

1. Reports were received from, Dethick Hall Educational Foundation, Goseley Bowls club, Hartshorne Ladies Club, Goseley Neighbour Watch, Goseley Community Centre Committee, Hartshorne Coffee Club Hartshorne Short mat indoor bowls, 1st Hartshorne Scout  Group and Hartshorne Charities.,
2. The Parish Council were pleased that all the organisations are still thriving



	07/10/PM
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
1. Some residents were concerned that the Post Office was not open last week. The Chairman was unable to give an answer; Mr Fairbrother of the Dethick Hall Charities was also unaware of the problem.
2. Mrs Woods was concerned that there was no Parish Council representative at the recent Planning meeting when the Gypsy site at Gravel Pit Lane was discussed. The Chair said that the Parish Council had submitted their objections and Councillor Murray was present as both a District and Parish Councillor; however the Chair acknowledges that there should have been other members of the committee present.

3. A resident pointed out that there is another application for a further 3 caravans at the adjacent site on Gravel Pit Lane. The Chair said that this would be discussed at the next Parish Council meeting.

4. Mr Brealey reported that F/p 6 is being used as a bridleway. Clerk will investigate.

5. A resident of Woodville Road reported that her neighbour was leaving horse manure near to her property. The Chairman advised her to contact the Environmental Health Department.



	08/10/PM
	The Chairman thanked all the residents for attending the meeting.

The Meeting closed at 8.55 p.m.

Signed…………………………………………………..   Dated……………………………………………….
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